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The Prospects nf PrarP

between

Israal and Syria

by

M. Z.Diab

Introducti pjj •

The Syrian decision to respond positively to the American initiative in

July. 1991, and to participate in a peace conference - under the joint
chairmanship of the United States and the Soviet Union - was either

received with surprise or, at best, with mixed feelings. The key

question was whether that decision constituted a radical change in the

Syrian position regarding Israel, or that it was merely a tactical move

by the Syrian regime to protect itself in the aftermath of the war

against Iraq la 1991 by the international coalition. Corollary to this,

was to what extent had Syria accommodated itself with changes In the

regional and International strategic environment since the end of the

Cold War.

Under the above two principal questions, a set of secondary ones can be

subsumed. Has Syria really become so vulnerable as to shift to

accommodation instead of confrontation with Israel? If it has responded
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to new regional and Internationa^ factors, is there a basic

transformation in the orientation of Syria's foreign policy, or simply a
minor modification to suit unforeseen prevailing conditions? Does Syria
truly believe in peaceful coexistence with Israel? Vhat exactly is its
conception of a peaceful settlement? and to what degree has it been
modified whether la substance or in form?

This paper shall Illustrate that since 1970-1971, when the present
Ba'athist regime under the Leadership of President Hafez Al-Assad assumed
power, Syria's position towards Israel and its conception of a peaceful
settlement has gone through incremental alterations over time. Vhereas
the fundamental point of departure, namely, the acceptance of the reality
Of Israel within its pre-1967 borders and a comprehensive settlement, has
remained consistent, the road to reaching a settlement, its shape and
modalities, has been subjected to variations under the pressure of
changing internal, regional and International conditions.

1 " SP£Cla2 factors determining Syrian att1tudes;_

The Syrians, in common with other Arabs, share the general perception of
Israel as being a foreign and expansionist entity which was implanted in
then aldst by the ex-colonial powers of Britain and France, with the
aewittancs of the United States and the Soviet Union as well. The

historical and religious claims advanced by Israel are deemed irrelevant,
since the Palestinian Arabs had been In continuous possession of the land
of Palestine for over a thousand years.' Even the legality of the Uff
Partition Resolution 181(11) of 1947, that created the legal basis of
Israel as a state, was questioned by the Arabs and was ascribed to

American pressure to obtain a majority vote.- However, three special
factors have given Syrian perceptions and attitudes certain

distinguishing characteristics.

a; The historical factor derives from the unfulfilled aspirations of
establishing the independent state of Syria, including Palestine and
Lebanon (Jordan did not exist at the time) - within its natural
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boundaries", in accordance with the resolution of the General Syrian

Congress of 8 March, 1920.3 '

b) The Syrians in general, and the ruling Ba'ath party, in particular,
regard themselves as the standard bearers of Arab nationalism. Moreover,
the Ba'ath party considers itself the inheritor and successor of the Arab
nationalist movements which flourished In Syria and Lebanon in the late

nineteenth and early twentieth centuries.~

c) Since the October war of 1973, and with the gradual enhancement of
its military power, Syria has become more assertive in the Levant and on
the Arab level overall. This transformation in the standing of Syria,
from being an object In the inter-Arab politics of Egypt and Iraq, to an
influential and major Arab regional power, has endowed it with a

commensurate sense of responsibility for leading the struggle against

Israel, particularly after the Peace Treaty signed between Egypt and

Israel in 1979.£

The above special factors In turn produce three Important outcomes which

affect Syrian attitudes:

1) The Syrians view the conflict with Israel in long-term perspectives,
ow. ag to the disadvantageous and lmbalanced distribution of power in
..-rvour at Israel. This view is not only confined to reaching a

settlement that meets Arab conditions, but is also related to the

ultimate resolution uf the conflict in the strictest sense. Such a
stance obviously puts Syria at odds with the Palestinians who are the
principal victims of the situation and time Is not on their side.

2) The Syrians also enjoy a feeling of confidence and self righteousness
over the conflict; and consequently, they are dismissive of both Arab

* This historical factor does not constitute an expansionist ideology as
Daniel Pipe erroneously attempts to portray in his book: firfMtiPr Pyrla:
UilStSXS PJE M Ambition< Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1990 >.
Syria accepts the legitimacy of Jordan, Lebanon and the abjective ol a
Palestinian state; and it is now engaged in the peace process to
recognise Israel.

3 -



01/04 '93 21:09 FAI 071 581 9876 M ZUHAIR DIAB P04

criticism and western opinion regarding their behaviour. This attitude

has caused much dispute with other Arabs over priorities such as in

Lebanon or during the Iran-Iraq war and the second Gulf war against Iraq.

3) In general, the Syrians also do not see any contradiction between

using force against certain Palestinian armed groups and fighting Israel;
since the Palestinians are considered to be part of the Syrian "family".
However, there is a deep feeling of sympathy towards ordinary
Palestinians who are made to suffer, as happened in Jordan, Lebanon and
more recently In. Kuwait.

11 _ The Development nf the Syrian positing

Up until the 1967 war. the overwhelming majority of Syrians, like all
other Arabs, adopted the same rejectionlst attitude towards the reality
of Israel as a state. The main feature of the 1948-67 period was the
wide gap found between the overall objective of destroying Israel and the
lack of means to achieve it. Various rationalisations were put forward
to explain away "the disaster-. Bevertheless, at the time, this gap
constrained Arab regimes to respond to highly emotional and Irrational

popular attitudes of total rejection. Such behaviour of Arab regimes led
to the Incorrect accusation by Israel and the Vest, that the Arab

governments of the time were exploiting the Palestinian problem for
legitimising purposes, in particular the Arab authoritarian regimes.-*
The fact was, and remains to be, that the Palestinian problem and the
Arab-Israeli conflict deeply affect the hearts and minds, and the very
social fabric of every Arab society, especially in Jordan, Syria and
Lebanon.

It should be crystal clear from the bloody history of the conflict that

1It is very peculiar to note that the advocates of this argument do not
see the contradiction in their logic being that either Israel is besiejred
by a sea of hostility or not. The truth is that unless Israel does
justice to the Palestinians and responds to Arab demands, neither
democratic nor dictatorial regimes would be able to end the conflict

_5L
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The 1967 defeat, which was named "the second disaster", was instrumental
in the ascendence of President Assad, although lt took him a great deal
of further political manoauverlng to assume office in 1970. Assad's rise
to power occurred against the backdrop of a fundamental change, at least
among the majority of Syrians, in their perception of Israel. Even

though the change took hold gradually among the politically articulate,
three important conclusions were arrived at:

First, the technological gap between Israel and the Arabs had become so
wide in every sphere, that it made the thesis of the annihilation of
Israel an absurd proposition. This conclusion was further reinforced by
the development of Israel's nuclear capability.

Second, in spite of Soviet support for the Arab side, the international
community, particularly the superpowers, would not countenance the

decisive defeat of Israel - let alone Its disappearance.

Third, the slogan that "Arab unity" based on the so-called "revolutionary
regimes" was a precondition to defeat Israel, was discredited.

The 1967 war has been generally regarded as a watershed in the history of
the irab-Israell conflict, since it was to transform its type from a'
z«rc-sua game to a non-zero-sum one which combines both conflict and

cooperation.7 Kore Importantly on the psychological level, the defeat

corrected the dissonance in the Arab perception, although not overall,
but at least in Jordan, Syria. Lebanon, Egypt and among the substantial
majority of Palestinians. In other words, before the war, there was
disharmony in the Arab cognition which was caused by the gap between
rejecting the reality of Israel and the lack of means to obliterate the
undesired object. Indeed, the paradox in this war is that while it

confirmed Arab suspicions of an expansionist Israel, it was to move them

and It was in response to the Jordan River problem, a fact which
Professor Stein completely overlooks: see Janice Gross Stein "The
Security Dilemma in the Middle East: A Prognosis for the Decide Ahead",
rSrSi p^t SS^f nf j"!1"1™1 frniritT In thft Arnh Vnrld ed. by BahgatKorany, Paul floble and Rex Brynen (London: Macmillan; 1993 ), pp 62-67
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Undoubtedly, such transformation in the Arab and Syrian psyche enabled
Assad to embark on a process to limit the foreign policy objectives
towards Israel. First, he rejected the concept of "the popular war of
uatlonal liberation", as being an effective strategy to fight Israel; and
returned it to its proper place m classical, military traditions as an
auxiliary strategy to conventional war.°

Second, he gradually introduce, the notion of separating the political
and military aspect, of the ccnrlict from its ideological dimension,
namely, the antagonism between Zionism and Arab nationalism.

Third, he maintained that the urgent task was to contain Israeli
expansion by liberating the Arab occupied territories in 1967. This was
to signal his readiness to then accept UJT Resolution 242 in 1971 and
1972.- - m doing so. Syria actually limited its objectives in the
October var which was launched Jointly with Egypt in 1973.

Fourth, on the Arab level, he improved Syria's relation, with other Arab
st«t«fl in pursuance of "Arab solidarity" by discarding the division
bc.aen "revolutionary regimes" and "conservative" ones.

Following the war, Syria agreed to U, Resolution 338 which implied
acceptance of Resolution 242. it also accepted the resolutions of the
sixth Arab Bummlt in Algiers of 1973, which defined the phased objectives
as: the liberation of the occupied territories since 1967, which
included Arab Jerusalem,and the restoration of the national rights of the
Palestinian people in accordance with the decisions of the PLO being its
sole representative.•• Even though from 1974 onwards the Ba'ath Party
congresses have endorsed these objectives, it still retained the phrase
"the liberation of all the land of Palestine", in its resolutions. It

KWtn ^f V™ ^^ WSS strictly Bering to the reWuTIc^ToTTSeKhartoum Arab summit of 1967 which set out the "three no's" "L
negotiation, no recognition, no peace" '

- 7 -
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III - Joining thP ppHrf pmnrTv

If Syria has been incrementally internalising the idea of peaceful

coexistence with a Zionist state, it has been very adamant, until

recently, on the procedural conditions leading to a settlement. In 1973,
it accepted the concept of an international conference under a joint
American-SovlGt chairmanship with the active participation of the UB;
however, it did not attend the Geneva Conference of 1973 as no

n^-^Tiltional Congress, the Syrian Ba'athlsts do not have an
In tne w"«"J *,„,-« it is a pan-Arab congress,overwhelming majority since it is a p
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disengagement agreement was signed, unlike Egypt, and it w&9 signed by

Syria only in 1974. Although the United States continued its efforts to

convene a further conference in 1977, it came to no avail, as the then

Israeli government wrecked the Joint Soviet-American agreement of October

1977 an holding the conference.'s Consequently, Egypt went ahead on the

path of a separate peace.

Syria was infuriated so much by thie as to consider it an act of

treachery. Although the ensuing ostracisatlon of Egypt from the Arab

fold is past history now, the rationale behind Syria's opposition is

worth restating so as to throw light on the present process. The ra1srm

d'etre of an international conference was that the Arabs lacked

negotiating power enough to compel Israel to agree to their demands;

therefore, they needed an International balance to complement the

regional one. in order to compensate for their weakness. Koreover, a

separate peace nut only undermined Arab negotiating power, but lt also

failed to address ail the issues involved, particularly the care one,

i.e.. the Palestinian problem with all its ramifications. In a situation

where there are refugees in Jordan, Syria and Lebanon, a satisfactory

solution must be found for their status; hence Syria has always insisted

on a comprehensive settlement.

On the signing of a separate peace between Egypt and Israel, Syria

reverted to what is aptly called "tactical rejection".1s It signed a

Treaty of Friendship and Cooperation with the Soviet Union in 1980 and

called for restoring the destabilised, regional "strategic balance" by

adopting the doctrine of "strategic or military parity".'* Added to the

misfortunes of Syria, the Iran-Iraq war erupted in 1980 which shattered

what was left of Arab solidarity. To further exacerbate the situation,

Israel invaded Lebanon in 1982 and clashed briefly with Syrian forces

which suffered heavy losses, partly because the leadership misread

Israeli intentions, whereby Syrian forces were not redeployed and

augmented for defence. The situation marginally improved when Syria

scared a victory in Lebanon in 1984 and thereby destroyed the Israeli-

Lebanese Peace Agreement of 1983 and forced Israel to withdraw to the

occupied security zone under the pressure of Palestinian and Lebanese

- 9 -
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resistance. Despite this, Syria was still in no mood to talk peace,

seeing itsalf in a very vulnerable position besieged an every side.

Salvation came when the Iran-Iraq war came to a halt in 1988 which

allowed Assad to mend his fences with other Arab states. Simultaneously,

the United States showed interest in resuming contacts in response to the

"Palestinian Uprising" in the occupied territories.

In parallel to these developments, the Cold Var was disappearing from the

world's horizon and with lt the international balance on which Syria had

so far heavily relied on to prop up its strategic posture. The Soviet

Union under Gorbachev decided to redefine its regional Interests in the

Middle East and to move from confrontation to cooperation with the United

States. Gorbachev also advised Assad to seek a "balance of interests" in

place of "the strategic balance", a piece of advice which was not happily

received.'°

In response, Assad had to adjust and thereby in 1989, he revived his

favoured, regional axis of Saudi Arabia-Egypt-Syria. This alliance has

served a range of Syrian interests; restoring good American-Syrian

relations, as in the 1970's and restraining Israel, even though lt burnt

lt.-.i fingers in Lebanon. But more significantly, lt has undermined Iraqi

•'tempts to isolate Syria in revenge for its pro-Iranian stand during the

war, when it assisted the Lebanese Christian leader, Michel Aoun.

Furthermore, Assad's conjecture was correct in that the Iraqi regime was

financially desperate and feared military discontent at home after the

disastrous war and consequently was looking for a foreign adventure;

whereupon Kuwait was invaded. The invasion of Kuwait gave Syria the

opportunity to cement the triple axis, and considerably Improve American-

Syrian understanding over Lebanon and to seek a settlement with Israel

from a more favourable position, although not ideal.

Indeed, no sooner had the war against Iraq ended, that in March 1991,

President Bush put forward his Initiative for a modified version of the

international peace conference. The Initiative met some of the Syrian

demands, namely, for a comprehensive settlement based on Resolutions 242

and 338 and the principle of "land for peace". It also recognised the

- 10 -
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legitimate, political rights cf the Palestinian people. Nevertheless, it

was a far cry from what Syria previously Insisted on with regard to the

procedural role of the conference. The UN was relegated to an observer

status and the conference was Just an umbrella for bilateral negotiations

with no preconditions accepted by Israel. Yet, it would have been futile

to insist on a conference empowered with forcing a settlement since the

Soviet counterweight had become virtually redundant.

Vhat Assad hoped for was a balanced American position by exploiting the

newly developed Arab-American nexus which was based on the coincidence of

interests forged out of the coalition against Iraq. Therefore, lt is

clear that Syria agreed to the initiative under the pressure of regional

and international changes which could not be manipulated to its

advantage. In other words, the optimal conditions, namely, regional and

international balances conducive to realising a settlement simply could

not be materialised for the time being. Instead, Syria exploited the new

factors and pinned its hopes on American "goodwill", a move which runs

counter to the underlying principal of a balance of power based on

equilibrium. Vhat are, then, the chances of achieving a settlement In

the context of a "new world order"?

IV - Syrian and Israeli Negotiating Positions:

Vhen Syria Joined the current peace process, it expressed the view that

lt did not have Illusions about its chances of success in the short-term.

It also considered the negotiations as another battle in the long—term

struggle to contain Israeli expansion and to restore Arab rights.1*

It should be borne in mind that the process began when the Likud

government was in power in Israel. Despite the election in June 1992,

which resulted In a Labour coalition government, the Syrian reaction was

still not very optimistic.20 This stems from the general opinion in

Syria that both divides of Israeli politics are two faces of the same

coin, though such an outlook was recently modified by Assad.*'

- 11
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However, in the three Interviews which Assad gave prior to the Peace

Conference in 1991, he made it clear that the peace process had a chance

of success, even though lt might take time. His prognosis was apparently

based on the international, mainly American, and strong regional

interests in achieving a settlement to stabilise the region. Moreover,

while he insisted on full evacuation from the occupied territories and a

comprehensive peace, he also maintained the prospects of reaching "a
peace agreement" in the end. In the interim, confidence building
measures could be examined on their merits but should exclude partial

withdrawal as sufficient for full peace.22

Vhen the new Israeli government accepted that Resolutions 242 and 338

were to be the basis for negotiations, the Syrian side tabled a position

paper In September 1992, which was heralded as a breakthrough In the

process. Although the paper has not been officially published, most of
its key elements have subsequently transpired via Syrian sources.

Basically, the paper outlines the Syrian position for a commitment by

Israel to withdraw from all the occupied territories of 1967 in

accordance with an agreed timetable, and for it to recognise the right of

the Palestinians to self-determination and that security has to be

mutual. In return, Syria would sign a peace agreement in the context of

a comprehensive peace that would end the state of belligerency, recognise

the legitimacy of Israel and of the international borders between the two

sides.23

Vlth regard to the normalisation of relations, namely, full diplomatic

and economic links, Syria's view has not changed in that Resolution 242

does not require such an obligation to be fulfilled. This position

explains why Syria still uses the term "peace agreement" instead of

"treaty". However, It must be emphasised that the objective of normal,
peaceful relations is not completely ruled out, but Syria considers that
such a situation would only come about from Israel's commitment to full

withdrawal, its implementation in the Golan Heights and when the

Palestinians are satisfied with their progress."

J5L
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In the meantime, Israel has not yet accepted the principle of full

withdrawal and has only alluded to partial withdrawal. Yet Judging from

the latest statements Issued by the Israeli Prime Minister, Mr.Itzhak

Rabin, Israel would consider full withdrawal from the Golan Heights in

return for a full peace by declaring "the geographic dimension of

withdrawal", being dependent an what Syria would offer and that a peace

treaty should not be "linked to other negotiations".** Rabin's signal is

quite obvious in that if Assad were to opt out and disengage Syria from

the Palestinian problem, he may then obtain his objective like Egypt. At

this Juncture, lt Is worth noting that Rabin has shifted his priority to

Syria, in contrast to his pre-election campaign whereby he stated that he

would first concentrate on Palestinian autonomy. Subsequently, he has

admitted that he had underestimated the problems involved.2* At the

time, Syria repeated Its usual position by demanding a complete

settlement, although this position would not exclude progress at varying

rates on the different fronts owing to the nature of the issues

Involved.a*

V - Evaluation ni the Process:

One useful method to evaluate the prospects for reaching a settlement Is

to compare and contrast the present process with what happened in the

case of Egypt and Israel. Professor Stein has proposed an explanatory

model which can be helpful In segregating and understanding the r8le of

various factors required for concluding a peace agreement. Primarily,

she maintains that there are two environmental variables: the Intensity

of competition among the external powers and an aversion towards war, and

a third variable derived from the bargaining theory, being the function

of the United States as a mediator.2l3 Further on, she adds a fourth

variable, being economic pressure, although she is not sure about its

Impact.3"

In fact, Stein has actually overlooked two Important variables which

played a crucial part in facilitating an agreement between Egypt and

Israel. First, was the advantage that accrued to Israel from concluding

a separate peace treaty with Egypt which thereby weakened the bargaining

- 13 -
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power of the other Arab parties. The second variable was the comparative
value of the Sinai desert as either being a buffer zone to absorb an

attack or a geographic early-warning span.^^ If one then takes all these
factors into account, to find out whether they operate or not, and if so,
then what of their function, one would be in a better position to deduce
the chances of success In the current negotiations.

First, Stein maintains that when Sadat cut out the Soviet Union from

negotiations, he managed to extricate the Egyptian-Israel 1 strategic
relationship from the competition of the external powers. This thesis is
supported by Professors Canton and Spiegel. ia their generalisation that

"...it is easier to impose conflict than cooperation upon the members of
a subordinate system," by the powers of the prime system.-' In addition,
Professor Buzan also asserts that "...competing external powers will
therefore generally reinforce rather than change the existing pattern at
local hostilities." However, he cites an exception when "...external
powers resort to direct overlay of the local [security] complex," to
change these patterns, and he offers the example of peace between Egypt
and Israel to Illustrate this point.** If this is taken as the logical
conclusion of the argument, then lt is highly unlikely that Syria would
a:.- >pt full A-merlcan domination as a price.

The mam question here is really whether such generalisations are valid
in the case of the Arab-Israeli conflict, and since the rivalry of
external powers has died down with the demise of the Cold Var, for the

time being at least, shall this fact help the peace process? The problem
with all such generalisations is that they do not take into account the
special and complex characteristics of the conflict.

I) - There Is an in-built western, and in particular American, bias in
favour of Israel, basically owing to their cultural links.

II) - In general, the Arabs are regarded as hostile, or potentially
hostile to western interests. There are certain cases of coincidence of
interests which mitigate from this view, such as the Syrian-American
understanding over Lebanon, and over the Iran-Iraq war and also the
second Gulf war which involved the Vest, the Arab Gulf states, Syria and

- 14 -
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Egypt against Iraq. Thus, the argument that Israel has last its

strategic value to western Interests is valid only insofar as the ex-

Soviet policies.

iii) - The Palestinian problem is not an lnter-state conflict, it is an

lntra-state one between two peoples, where the Palestinians demand their

natural right for statehood. This conflict is an essential part of the

general Arab-Israeli one.

iv) - In the Arab-Israeli equation, the Arab side Is weaker on the

International and military levels, which has required it to have a

balancing support so that lt can negotiate on an equal basis.

Hence, it Is too early to reach a definite conclusion whether the

absence of rivalry on the part of the external powers in the Kiddle Ea6t

is a causal factor which will achieve a settlement responsive to Arab

demands. At best, one could argue that such absence might be an

intervening variable, if the United States is willing to balance its

interests.

•'' '.and, insofar as the aversion towards war and on the use of force in

general, there is no clearly defined position. It mu6t be noted that the

Palestinians do not have the potential for a conventional war. The

maximum threat they are able to pose, is a type of war of attrition

against which Israeli society seems to be bearing quite well. Indeed,

there have been even more demands to become more ruthless in order to

suppress the uprising.

Vlth regard to Syria, three Israeli positions can be Identified. Some

Israelis are not averse to having another war with Syria so that it might

be forced to give up the Golan Heights once and far all. In contrast,

some Israelis, particularly in the military establishment, do not view

that such an objective Justifies the costs involved. In the middle,

which seems to be the stand taken by the present government,33 the line

of thinking is that if Syria is incapable of launching a war an its own

now, Israel can afford to wait in order to extract the right concessions. [|
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On the other hand, Syria, being weaker militarily, would prefer to
achieve its objectives by diplomatic means. But there is a bottom line
which any regime cannot afford to cross and for Syria that is the return
of all the Golan Heights.- The alternative is of course the
continuation of conflict which carries the possibility of another war in
the future. In the light of Syria's continuing efforts to modernise and
augment its military capabilities, it Seems that the utility of threat
and use of force has not been completely abandoned m Its strategic
thinking should the process fail. A limited-liability war to liberate
the Golan Heights is not beyond the realm of possibilities, even though
the Russians are not currently providing the military hardware the
Syrians require, or they are supplying them but at aslower rate for hard
cash and until past debts are settled.

Vhether the strategic doctrine is called "parity" or •• defence
sufficiency" l« all the same, lor in the end, what matters is a certain
order of battle relative to the objective, with a favourable and
supportive regional configuration of power. This situation could allow
Syria to sustain a short war for up to a week, regardless of whether such
a war would arrive at a decisive victory for either side. Thus, it is
the possession of the appropriate capabilities and a willingness to
resort to force by Syria which would paradoxically make Israel give up
the Golan Heights. Thus, an aversion towards war could then be
engendered among a wide spectrum of Israelis. This is because there is a
difference in the relative value assigned to holding this piece of
territory. For Syria, it is an intrinsic Interest which it will fight
for. whatever the time-scale and circumstance, whereas for Israel, It is
an advantage for bargaining full peace, regardless of the security and
military considerations lt claims to provide.

Third, the Golan Heights with Its average width of 20 km does not offer a
buffer zone, like Sinai, to absorb a surprise attack if Syria's
intentions - provided it had the capability - were to attack Israel
proper, i.e. within the 1967 borders. However, it is very doubtful that
it does possess such a capability, or will ever have, bearing in mind the
technological gap between the two sides. Their value as ageographic
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early-warning distance is also very limited, unless they are completely
demilitarised and sophisticated monitoring stations are installed, in
addition to the presence of a barrier of multinational forces under UTT
command. Syria seems willing to accept the latter situation, although
this factor is secondary compared to the real intentions of Syria as to
whether It has reconciled itself to the legitimacy of the state of
Israel. It has done that and lt has also accepted equal and mutual
security for both sides.

Fourth, the economic argument does not apply In the case of Syria, even
if it was valid for Egypt, aa Professor Stein maintains. The reasons are
briefly that Syria does not suffer an overpopulation problem, and that lt
has sufficient resources to support its 13 million population, not to
mention its latest discovery of all and especially natural gas. In
actual fact, Syria suffers from a mismanagement and misallocation of
resources, as is often the caae In third world countries, but not a lack
of resources. It did endure a period of hardship in the middle eighties

owing to drought, but lt has since recovered considerably.3" Over and
above these factors, the Palestinian problem and security considerations

take priority over any economic factor In Syria, out of necessity and not
choice, since It is in the heart of the conflict which directly affects

its stability and security.

Fifth, there le no question that Syria will succumb to the temptation of

a separate peace, as in the case of Egypt. The reasons for this are

essentially ideological, domestic and self-interest which are

interrelated. Ideologically, Assad has established his prestige and

status as a defender of Arab rights against Israel and any betrayal of

the Palestinians would damage his stature on the Arab level beyond

repair. Domestically, as indicated above, the Palestinian cause is an

---Professor Koshe Ka'oz's argument that economic reasons made Syria
accept the peace process is not valid, not only because of the reasons
outlined above, but also because it receives economic aid from the Arab
Gulf States to support its defence efforts; see "Syrian-Israeli Relations
and the Middle Bast Process. " Th<? Jerusalem Journal Qf International
Rplations. V.14, So 3 (September, 1992), pp.6-9.

17 -



01/04 '93 21:17 FAI 071 581 9876 M ZUHAIR DIAB P12

People except at his own poUtlcal perl V " '**" °f ^
« — .- mm1Qn Paiei.:;":: zd;;2- i-- —««
f- " i»P—•factor la the stabU(tSy Qf ^^^^ LSban- -
their presence introduce^ an oble-ti , StSteS" in Whlch
Therefore, even if lt ~ °b^«™ "ntag. to the conflict.even if lt ls not G(Jt yf Assfld baU
nationalist it i, k usfs as an Arab

^^ it is oecause of Mc rc.„<

cooperate with the other Arab £ .T^ ^4»^« «•« -*• to
according to their pledges. ' COIDPreheasive settlement

One qualiflcatlQn to tMg

coordinating separate tracks which w^ t̂ ^~"^ "
interconnectedness of the iseues. lt stlll '[Z
!• the negotiations. :n other WQrds '"" ^^ ««* A^b P«J ^way
- — strategic objective. J,' ^ ^^^ "^
Palestinian side were to declare tha s at ^T^ ^ " <*
It has achieved, this would leave Syri ^ "* ^^
agreement. 7 '* ln * P«"l°" to conclude an

Sixth, the current r8le of the United States aa amed, t
from the Egyptian-Israel1case t„ *e- a~ amediator Is different

case in many rssDertc «* i_w«Ugtt U. M,.ra „d po„„ M ' 'SP9CtS- " "» «-. both sldes
r.«r-,. To date r-„ ,h *""' C°"ce «-a °«" financial

Jordan. Syrl. and Lebalion £ " M*" »* P°«'"e ln th. ca„ of
™ *.. but tlt, r.:;nn: :;:iin"ini"s -——•
Tie CUnton idlnlstrntlon has Pi8dged t0 ba ...„„ ,
««*«.. "a po«„ul and „ ac«, rtl.. „, ™ """" ***
^t it «U not uan •„.„„. on tr7 -to 1 e" J""* br°"-r-'

' u aictate the terms. 3A Vhat

IS -



01/04 '93 21:17 FAJ 071 381 9876 M ZUHAIR DIAB P13

this is supposed to imply on a practical level is obviously subject to
circumstances. Assad, on the other hand, has reminded the new

Administration of the need to balance its interests in the region and

praised ex-President Bush and his Secretary of State. Jamas Baker for
their efforts to initiate the process.37 It is worth noting that there

is a useful spin-off from the negotlatlans to maintain American-Syrian

cooperation on other regional Issues.

Conclusion:

It has been demonstrated that Syria has reconciled itself incrementally

to accept the reality of Israel and shown its readiness to establish
peaceful and normal relations. The latter will only arise if a
comprehensive and Just settlement Is reached and a full withdrawal from
the Golan Heights is Implemented, to ensure that the psychological

balance is restored. To compare the current process with what happened

between Egypt and Israel is rather misleading owing to the different
factors and Issues involved, wtiereby the present negotiations are dealing

with the heart of the conflict which is the Palestinian problem in

addition to occupation.

The pivotal question is whether the conflict is ripe for a settlement.
tYr answer to which is a qualified yes. The reason for this conditional

u .imism is that the forces which support its achievement have gained

enough in strength on the Arab side; although it might take some time to
gather momentum in Israel and possibly entail another war. The key
factor which would determine the success of the negotiations would be

when Israel is prepared to divest Its overall maximal concept of security
from its territorial dimension in exchange for full peace. Only then,

would the Arabs be more secure and likewise be deprived of the motivation

to persist with the conflict and also, intermittently, to challenge

Israel's deterrence.

It seems that Israel's negotiating strategy reveals two interrelated

misconceptions. First, that the Arabs are in a dire, vulnerable
strategic state which might drive them to surrender on part of their

- 19 -
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demands, and second, that, Israel hopes that, m time, one of the Arab
parties might defect and sign a separate deal. It must be stressed that
for Syria and the other Arab parties involved, a full withdrawal and
self-determination for the Palestinians are the sine «.,.„ »m tor peace.
Concessions on these points would be suicidal for Arab leaders and
regimes.

It would be tragic if the more perceptive of Israeli leaders and
strategists were to delude themselves with the temporary military
weakness of the Arabs owing to the regional and international
environmental changes. Relationships of power, throughout history, are
dynamic and not static. In any case, the lsSue is no longer the '
destruction of Israel, but only of limited-liability wars which are not
beyond the reach of the capability of the Arabs, particularly Syria.
Hence, the price of failure in the process, is the continuation of the
conflict which is not subject to the operation of military superiority
alone. It is clear that Israel can still inflict limited military
defeats on the Arabs, but short of using nuclear weapons, it Is not in a
position to impose strategic surrender upon them. •» There are two
interconnected reasons ior this stalemate: First, Israel cannot muster
sufficient conventional military resources for such an objective; and,
second, as aresult of the opposition from the external powers owing to
their vital Interests m the Kiddle East. This margin of manoeuvre
afforded by th. Israeli security dilemma, a matter which most Israeli
strategists are aware of. enables the Arabs to continue with the
conflict.

Moreover, the main lesson to be drawn from previous Arab-Israeli wars is
that they did not necessarily happen within the context of the rational
exegesis of military balances. The prime motivating factors were the
pressure of domestic political constraints and perception of Israeli
threats to Arab intrinsic Interests, bearing in mind the cultural bias
that affects to some extent the rational calculus of cost/benefit.

In conclusion, a peaceful settlement cannot be materialised as long as
Israel strongly adheres to the notion that the status q„n ls optimal for
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its security. A settlement needs to break out of the security dilemma
between the two sides which arises from the maximal, Israeli concept of
security which in turn causes Arab insecurity. Thus, general deterrence
and reassurance can provide stability and conflict management on the road

to the resolution of the conf Hot. 3'*
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